

Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

MEETING

A regular meeting of the Hayward Planning Commission was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Chair Faria.

CALL TO ORDER Pledge of Allegiance

Commissioner Patton led in the Pledge of Allegiance.

ROLL CALL

Present:

COMMISSIONERS:

Willis, Andrews, Bonilla, Patton, McDermott, Goldstein

CHAIRPERSON:

Faria

Absent:

COMMISSIONER:

None

Staff Members Present: Brick, Buizer, Chan, Contreras, Garcia, Hung, Lee, Martinez

General Public Present: 7

PUBLIC COMMENT:

There were none.

PUBLIC HEARINGS: For agenda item No. 1, the decision of the Planning Commission is final unless appealed. The appeal period is 10 days from the date of the decision. If appealed, a public hearing will be scheduled before the City Council for final decision. For agenda item No. 2, the Planning Commission may make a recommendation to the City Council.

Proposed Capital Improvement Project for the Development and Expansion of the Existing Fire Station #6, Regional Aircraft Rescue Firefighting Facility and Fire Training Center Located on Hayward Executive Airport Property at 1401 West Winton Avenue, Assessor Parcel No. 432-0124-001-04 for the City of Hayward (Applicant/Property Owner); Requiring Site Plan Review (Application No. 201703717) and the Adopting of a Mitigated Negative Declaration and Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program

Assistant Planner Martinez provided a synopsis of the staff report and a PowerPoint Presentation. Mr. Martinez noted Fire Chief Contreras and Senior Civil Engineer Hung were present.



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

Commissioner Goldstein inquired how construction will impact existing fire services. Fire Chief Contreras replied that the Hayward community will incur no loss of service and outlined where the different services will be housed during construction, with the Medical Division relocated to Station #1; Station #6 which includes the Airport firefighting staff and rig will be housed at the Air National Guard temporary buildings; and the Chief noted they will be conducting Neighborhood Emergency Response Team (NERT) training for the next eighteen months. Chief Contreras spoke about the new technology improvements to Station #6 which includes a new station alerting system which will improve response times. In response to Mr. Goldstein's question about the construction completion timeline, Chief Contreras said the current construction schedule is two years and the goal is to be completed by fall 2021. Chief Contreras spoke about the exceptional cooperation and collaboration with Chabot College to benefit their firefighter students and noted the Regional Occupation Program (ROP) Center uses the City's fire training facilities on Mondays.

Commissioner Willis asked how many students train at the Fire Training Center. Chief Contreras responded that Hayward's facility is a regional training facility that can have up to 100 students on site at any time with approximately ten instructors. The Chief said there is a possibility that Hayward will be sharing the fire training facilities with other jurisdictions and will be offering Airport rescue and firefighting training to assist our neighboring cities with their annual training which will foster good working relationships.

Commissioner Bonilla asked about the Chabot College students fire training facility, how busy Station #6 is, will other agencies be charged for using our training facility, and the cost of construction; Chief Contreras said Chabot College fire students currently train in San Leandro, but this facility will close in two years, and he hopes construction for Station #6 will be completed in time to accommodate the Chabot students. Chief Contreras said Station #6 is the fourth busiest station responding to approximately 2,600 calls per year. Regarding the project costs, Chief Contreras said there is a \$20 million contribution from Chabot College and \$38 million in the Capital Improvement Program (CIP) from Measure C funds. He noted that there were additional CIP funds leftover from the earthquake retrofits for Stations 1-5 as Fire staff agreed to only spend what was needed for the other fire stations, as they acknowledged the value of having these funds go towards the Fire Training Center which can help the entire community.

Chief Contreras said the importance of partnering with Chabot College is this can open regional opportunities such as hosting the Bay Area Firefighter's Conference which can be a major revenue generator for the City. The Chief spoke about the MOU between Chabot College and the City, where any rentals of the training facility will generate revenue. The Chief said staff is currently working with Los Positas/Chabot College on an education



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

element. He said included in the construction and design is the high priority training on a BART vehicle, urban search and rescue collapse simulator.

Commissioner Andrews asked about the education results for the paramedic training. Chief Contreras said he anticipates that Hayward's program would be similar to the Chabot College Firefighter 1 Academy where approximately 70% of graduates who obtain their Firefighter 1 and EMT certificates will be working in the profession. He added that a job requirement for future Hayward recruits is to have this Firefighter/Paramedics certification. Ms. Andrews commended Chief Contreras for his aggressive project schedule. Chief Contreras shared that a lot of soft costs and a 5% annual escalator are built into the costs. Chief Contreras provided the architectural background for the project, with includes the building being LEED certified, the design is similar to an airplane hangar, solar panels and the design incorporates safety issues which represent of the fire issues found throughout the Hayward community.

Chief Contreras described for Commissioner Bonilla fire safety features incorporated into the building such as narrow staircases found in Victorian homes. The Chief said firefighters carried cameras on their uniforms to find out what kind of fire issues staff encountered, and this data was then provided to the design team.

Commissioner McDermott said there is a real need for the City to expand the paramedic training program for Hayward's local students. Chief Contreras agreed that the educational focus will be for local students.

In response the Commissioner Faria's inquiry about trees and the use of permeable pavers, Assistant Planner Martinez said 27 trees will be removed per the City's Tree Preservation Ordinance. All mitigation could not be performed by planting trees, as staff did not want trees to be where they could catch on fire such as near the fire props building. Thus, permeable pavers were incorporated into the design that provides similar tree benefits such as earth cooling. Planning Manager Buizer said this option will also be available to other developers.

Having no public speakers, Chair Faria opened and closed the public hearing at 7:34 p.m.

Chief Contreras said that staff will do their best to stay on their scheduled timeline in order to keep costs down.

Commissioner Bonilla made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Patton, to approve the staff recommendation. The motion passed with the following vote:



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

AYES:

Commissioners Willis Jr., Andrews, Bonilla Jr., Patton, McDermott,

Goldstein

Chair Faria

NOES:

None

ABSENT:

None

ABSTAIN:

None

2. Proposal to Construct 8 Attached Townhouse Condominium Units and Related Site Improvements at 420 Smalley Avenue (APN 431-0008-020-00) by GKW Architects (Applicant) on behalf of Tommy Tam (Owner) Requiring Approval of a Vesting Tentative Tract Map, Planned Development (PD) Rezone, and Site Plan Review, and the Adoption of a California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Infill Checklist. Application no. 201704262

Associate Planner Lee provided a synopsis of the staff report and a PowerPoint presentation. Mr. Lee said there is a revision to the language in Condition of Approval (COA) 23, Section C., to read as follows: "Three of eight units shall provide a bedroom suite on the first floor."

Commissioner McDermott requested the applicant to come forward with their presentation.

Mr. Long Nguyen, project manager and Mr. Kevin Yu, draftsman, representing GKW Architects the applicant, spoke about their vision for the sustainable, holistic, benchmark project that will contribute to the Hayward community. Mr. Nguyen said they incorporated a greenbelt throughout the general area of the development.

Commissioner McDermott inquired about the 2005 Planning Commission recommendation for a tentative tract map, but the development was never built. Mr. Tommy Tam, owner, said there was an economic downturn and the property was sold several times prior to his purchasing the property in 2013. Mr. Gordon Wong, architect with GKW, and Mr. Tam, spoke about how the prior design plans incorporated an existing structure, but that it was very difficult as the structure was not up to current building codes and when consulting City staff the prior design was found to be outdated. Mr. Wong said by working with City staff in Planning and Building they were able to come up with a more modern and sustainable design that is up to current building codes. Mr. Nguyen responded to Ms. McDermott that the affordable housing unit is the three-bedroom unit near the open area space.

Commissioner Patton would like City staff to ensure that the common driveway be illustrated correctly. Associate Planner Lee confirmed for Mr. Patton that the fire vehicle



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

turn-around plans had been approved by the Fire Department. Mr. Wong responded to Mr. Patton that the development will be Homeowner's Association (HOA) controlled and all the condominiums will share a common simple roof design and they have found that the metal roof material works well and can handle the weight of the solar panels. Mr. Patton commended the applicant for bringing forward the sustainable project. Mr. Patton has concerns about infill projects and mixed-housing neighborhoods that have developed over time, and said it is the Commission's job to try and balance the Council's current objectives with potential impacts to the surrounding neighborhood. Mr. Patton has concerns that the four-bedroom units will be bringing in more people that will contribute to the already existing parking problem in this area and asked if the applicant will consider modifying the project. Mr. Wong responded that there will be built-in parking regulations in the Conditions, Covenants and Restrictions (CCNRs) that will mitigate any parking issues. Mr. Patton said the project is near BART and spoke about the possibility of lowering the City's parking requirements. Mr. Tam said to solve the neighborhood parking issues and not impact the neighborhood they have included adequate parking which includes three guest parking spaces per unit.

Commissioner Andrews disagrees that the project was compatible with the surrounding neighborhood. In response, Mr. Wong said the applicant's team was able to visit nearby neighborhood houses, noting that the neighboring houses were mostly run-down rentals, and spoke about the design challenges and that they did their best to match designs found throughout Hayward. Mr. Nguyen added the design team took into consideration the existing mix of multi-family units along Smalley Avenue. Ms. Andrews has concerns about parking issues and questioned whether the guest parking is sufficient for the development. Mr. Nguyen said they worked closely with City staff to ensure the City's parking requirement was followed and that the 18 parking spaces exceeds the City's parking requirements. Mr. Tam added they had proposed one more parking space, but this was discouraged by City staff and added it is a challenge to balance providing either more housing or more parking.

Mr. Willis asked about the one car garage unit and electric charging stations. Mr. Nguyen said this is an Americans with Disability Act (ADA) Unit, there will be an ADA space outside of the unit, and that every garage will have a charging station. Mr. Wong confirmed for Mr. Willis that the HOA will be able to enforce the CCNRs' parking regulations to avoid any parking issues and added that they worked with an attorney on developing this language.

In response to Commissioner Bonilla's question about density of the proposed project, Associate Planner Lee said the project is the densest within the Hayward City limits on Smalley Avenue. Mr. Bonilla does not agree that the project meets compatibility standards, has concerns with the moderate-income unit being the smallest, and the parking. Mr. Bonilla noted that in order to survive in the Bay Area there are extended families living



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

together, and he asked about the price of the units. Mr. Wong said the development's target buyers are young professionals, and Mr. Tam shared the four-bedroom units will cost approximately \$700,000. Mr. Tam said in listening to the Commission's feedback that they can modify the design to provide only three-bedroom units with the same number of parking spaces. In response to Mr. Bonilla's comment about the dangers of walking to public transit, Mr. Tam replied that the goal is to make the neighborhood safe by continually improving the neighborhood through development.

Commissioner Faria agreed with the discussion about compatibility, location, and parking, noting that she visited the area today and saw firsthand the existing parking issues, and she has concerns about parking impacts to new and existing residents. Ms. Faria said she acknowledges the City's goal for pedestrian access to transportation, but also has concerns about pedestrian safety utilizing public transit and noted that there are still a lot of vehicles in Hayward's neighborhoods.

Mr. Tam pointed out that as a developer they have been working very diligently with City staff on the City's existing rules and regulations and following those regulations. When presenting a proposed project, they are subject to those rules, and now they are running into issues by following the City's requirements. He pointed out that they have been working with City staff for two years on the project.

Commissioner Goldstein spoke about the parking regulations in his neighborhood. He noted that some residents don't use all their on-property parking spaces and instead park on the street, which can cause a problem for neighbors. He agrees that the CCNRs can enforce the parking regulations but has concerns about spillover parking. Mr. Goldstein favored the project density, noted the Commission has been requesting City staff to maximize the density on future projects, and that this project is commendable for meeting those requirements. Mr. Goldstein does not agree with the affordable unit being smaller, said all the units should be equal sizes, and commended the applicant for including the affordable housing element.

Commissioner McDermott spoke about an experiment using different modes of transportation to see how long it would take to arrive at a destination, where the three modes were a private car, BART, and Catch-a-Ride Carpool, and the winner was BART. Ms. McDermott said if a developer comes forward with a proposed project that is close to public transportation that it is worth consideration. Ms. McDermott said when building higher density developments, parking will be a concern for the community. She requested the applicant to consider having a two-car garage for the ADA unit.

Commissioner Willis spoke about the expense of owning a car and that it is cheaper to utilize public transit or Lyft/Uber. Mr. Willis spoke about his development that allows for



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

adequate parking in garages, driveways and street parking, but that residents will continue to own more cars. Mr. Willis favors the project. He said the two-car garages are sufficient and that the HOA can enforce the parking regulations.

Chair Faria opened the public hearing at 8:30 p.m.

Mr. Clem Paraiso, Smalley Avenue resident, expressed concerns that the proposed project will add to the existing neighborhood parking problems. In response to Chair Faria, Mr. Paraiso said he lives about four houses from the proposed project.

Commissioner Andrews said that she has studied urban planning and agrees with the density principles. She commented that when staff emphasizes developments with less parking, she would like staff to consider Hayward's residents who live and work in the City, as it is not always safe to utilize pubic transportation as neighborhoods can be dangerous for pedestrians

Commissioner Bonilla said he also appreciates the density but has concerns about compatibility issues and the safety issues in taking public transportation. Mr. Bonilla said developers must take into consideration what is being built and where.

Commissioner Patton noted infill projects can be difficult and acknowledges that the applicant has worked diligently with City staff to make sure they followed all the City's building and planning regulations and zoning laws. Mr. Patton said there are approaches to zoning districts that allow for ranges, as what might be appropriate on one street might not be appropriate on the next street. He said the parking issue should be addressed by the Commission and not the HOA. Mr. Wong pointed out that in their review of the neighborhood, a lot of the houses either had one garage or no garages as owners maximized their rental properties by converting garages into living spaces, and this has added to the neighborhood parking issues. Mr. Wong said the design team wanted to alleviate and improve the area and at the same time address the parking issue by having two-car garages with three extra parking spaces to make the development all-inclusive which includes a greenbelt for the residents. Mr. Wong said they wanted to add two more parking spaces but was advised by the Planning and Traffic Controllers to provide group open space. Mr. Wong pointed out that the proposed project is not the densest property in the area and invited the Commission to drive to the area and view the makeup of the different multi-family units. Mr. Wong shared that he understands the concerns about walking in a dangerous neighborhood and offered options for residents if they do not want to walk to or from public transportation. Mr. Wong was amenable to adding two more parking spaces.

Commissioner Willis commented that he is aware of people who utilize public transit by biking to BART and then biking to their jobs in other cities.



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

Mr. Tam said this is a project to change and improve the neighborhood and said someone needs to move forward, he acknowledges that change does not happen overnight, over time residents will feel safer walking the neighborhood, and that someone needs to take a stand for positive change to happen. Mr. Tam said that he has spoken to owners of multi-family units and noted that they are watching to see the outcome for this project.

Chair Faria closed the public hearing at 8:46 p.m.

Commissioner Goldstein requested staff to provide the neighborhood make-up. Associate Planner Lee responded that the majority are multi-family units with some single-family homes and said staff only considered the units within the Hayward City limits when he spoke about the density of the project. Mr. Lee pointed out that the project site is right next to County lands where there are denser developments but there are also some smaller lots that cannot accommodate denser developments. Mr. Lee also noted that staff did not analyze all the parcels and that the proposed project is a dense development but not the densest. Mr. Lee said the project followed the City's code for compatibility as the proposed project's height is 30 feet and the maximum height allowed is 40 feet. Mr. Lee said there are multi-family developments right next to the project site which are two stories and similar in bulk to the project, the project's parking slightly exceeds the City's parking requirement by one space, and the majority of the parking spaces are covered. In response to Mr. Goldstein's question of previous parking requirements, Mr. Lee noted that anything built prior to 1959, when the City's zoning code was implemented, had a requirement for single-family homes to have a one car garage. Mr. Lee said there are a lot of legal, non-conforming units that do not meet the City's current parking standards and confirmed for Mr. Goldstein this could be contributing to the current parking issues.

Planning Manager Buizer noted that down the block from the project site on Smalley Avenue there are County lands and staff does not know the County's parking standards which could also be contributing to the current parking issues.

Commissioner Patton said in hearing the feedback from the Commission and the issues raised regarding parking, he asked if the applicant would consider modifications to the project plans. Mr. Wong said that they would be agreeable to modifications.

Assistant City Attorney Brick reminded the Commission that the item is a recommendation to the City Council and that this is not the final approval. He said the Commission can recommend to City Council approval or denial, which can include a recommendation for more parking spaces. Mr. Brick said this recommendation would not require a continuance and will keep the item on the current scheduled timeframe. Mr. Brick confirmed for Commissioner Patton that the Commission can recommend a continuance.



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

Mr. Tam said to expedite the process he requested if the Commission could provide the number of units and number of parking spaces so that his team would know what the goal is, and then they can work together with City staff. Mr. Tam said they have been working on this project for two years.

Commissioner McDermott said there is an effort to streamline the infill projects and she likes this process as the Commission often hears from developers how long it takes to go through the process. She said if the item were continued that would defeat the purpose of the infill checklist.

Commissioner Willis said the project complies with the City's requirements, especially regarding the minimum parking requirements. Mr. Willis said to continue the item would delay the project and the City currently has a housing crisis. Mr. Willis said the issue of parking is a bigger issue that needs to be discussed on a larger scale. Mr. Willis said the applicant has complied with all the City's requirements, paid all the fees, and staff has recommended the project. Mr. Willis favors the project.

Commissioner Willis made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Goldstein, to approve the staff recommendation.

The motion passed with the following vote:

AYES:

Commissioners Willis, McDermott, Goldstein

Chair Faria

NOES:

Commissioners Andrews, Bonilla, Patton

ABSENT:

None

ABSTAIN:

None

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3. Approval of minutes of the Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of September 27, 2018.

Commissioner McDermott made a motion, seconded by Commission Willis to approve the Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of September 27, 2018. The motion passed with the following votes:

7:0:0 (AYES: Willis Ir., Andrews, Bonilla Ir., Faria, Patton, McDermott, Goldstein)



Council Chambers Thursday, October 25, 2018, 7:00 p.m. 777 B Street, Hayward, CA 94541

COMMISSION REPORTS

Oral Report on Planning and Zoning Matters:

Planning Manager Buizer announced the next Planning Commission meeting will be on November 8, 2018.

Commissioners' Announcements, Referrals:

Commissioner Andrews said along with the 21st Century Library Grand Opening, there is also the Keep Hayward Clean and Green event this Saturday at Tennyson High School.

Commissioner Faria reminded everyone to vote on November 6, 2018.

ADJOURNMENT

Chair Faria adjourned the meeting at 9:01 p.m.

APPROVED:

Ray Bonilla Jr., Secretary Planning Commission

ATTEST:

Denise Chan, Senior Secretary

Office of the City Clerk